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by Scott C. Dennstaedt

Safety-conscious instrument 
pilots carry all sorts of unbi-
ased, self-imposed minimums: 

no flight into IMC at night; forecast 
of 500-foot ceilings or better at your 
destination; or seven or more hours 
of sleep in the previous 24 hours. 
But I don’t know of any who have 
even thought about the maxi-
mum time to allow between 
their departure and their most 
recent check of the weather.

It’s actually a complex ques-
tion, with dozens of variables. 
Running an hour late may be no 
big deal when most of the TAFs 
along your route are one-liners. Even 
15 minutes may be too long when a 
solid line of convection is expected 
to cross your departure route. 

Just a Slight Delay
One fall morning many years ago I 
had planned an IFR flight to leave 
just after sunrise from Baltimore, 
headed to Chicago. This was before 
I had any fancy satellite weather gear 
or ice protection. Based on the infra-
red satellite image, forecast sound-

ings and a couple key pilot reports, I 
planned to depart Baltimore and get 
on top of the lake-effect snow and 
light rain currently underway over 
western Maryland, West Virginia, 
Ohio and Indiana.  Cruising at 12,000 
feet would keep me in clear air and 
ice free. I had a nearly clear sky in 
Baltimore, and the forecast was for 
scattered clouds in Chicago. 

The forecast gave me a short 
window of opportunity. An overcast 
ceiling would move into Baltimore 
later in the morning, and that scat-
tered deck in Chicago was forecast 
to give way to a broken ceiling an 
hour or two after my planned arrival 
time 

I got my IFR clearance on my 
handheld radio. But, when I went out 
to drain the sumps in my Turbo Ar-
row IV, half of my GATS Jar was filled 
with something other than avgas on 

the left tank. I had to clean a fair 
amount of wet snow off of the wings 
earlier that morning, and possibly 
some of that managed to get into the 
tanks when they refueled the aircraft 
overnight. Needless to say, I wasn’t 
going to be departing in the next 15 
minutes, as I had hoped.      

Almost an hour later, I was ready 
and sorely tempted to just get a new 
clearance and go. Instead, I decided 

I’d be foolish not to recheck 
the weather, given that the 
new terminal forecasts were 
now available. 

Back in the FBO, the new 
terminal forecasts actually 
showed an improvement to 
the weather at my destina-

tion. The winds at 12,000 feet, on 
the other hand, were now forecast to 
be near 60 knots directly out of the 
west— about 20 knots more than I 
had planned. The upper-level trough 
had made more southward progress, 
allowing for stronger winds to move 
in. This put my fuel just on the edge 
of where I was comfortable, which 
meant a fuel stop would be neces-
sary. With a solid overcast and ic-
ing below 12,000 feet, there simply 
wasn’t a fuel stop available. I put the 

Weather and IFr delays  
It’s been two hours since your weather check 
and you still haven’t taken off. How long is 
too long when hit with a departure delay?

The forecast gave me only a short 
window of opportunity. 

Ben Bishop
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WX smarts
cover back on the plane and drove 
home.  

Think Temporally
When a delay hits, the next step is 
deciding to keep your current plan or 
write a new one. In addition to look-
ing at the forecast, I tend to focus a 
large part of my effort looking at the 
trends in the latest observations. 

Don’t discount something as 
basic as a METAR. METARs and 
special observations (SPECIs), when 
available, are loaded with clues. In 
the cold season, a METAR or SPECI 
that adds drizzle should always get 
your attention. For those flying air-
craft with certified ice protection 
systems, this can mean that an all-
liquid event is taking place in the 
clouds above, making for a nasty ic-
ing environment, including a high 
potential for supercooled large-drop 
(SLD) icing. Rain or snow showers in 
the cold season are usually a sign of 
SLD in the clouds above. The onset 
of ice pellets or snow grains is also 
a good sign of icing potential aloft, 
whereas the rain changing to snow 
might decrease the chance of finding 
supercooled liquid water.   

Look at airports along your route 
and surrounding your departure 
and destination airports for similar 
clues. Often an airport upwind of 
your destination might offer a good 
clue what the conditions at your des-
tination airport might look like in an 
hour or two.    

Terminal forecasts (TAFs) play 
an important role. They’re forecasts, 
but treat them like observations and 
play out the “what-if” scenario. For 
example, during the cold season, a 
lowering ceiling with time might 
indicate a deepening saturated 
environment, taking a light icing 

situation to moderate or worse. A 
scattered ceiling going to broken or 
overcast at your destination could 
also signal a worsening icing envi-
ronment. Rain changing to drizzle 
might be a prelude to poor visibil-
ity and potentially obscured ceilings 
and fog.

Pilot reports tend to be few in 

number, but there might be a PIREP 
or two out there with your name on 
it. Urgent pilot reports, such as se-
vere icing, severe turbulence or wind 
shear, should also get your attention. 
A recent report of tops or winds aloft 
can be just what you need. Keep in 
mind that pilot reports can get mis-
coded, so be sure to substantiate the 

WX gadgets In the runup area
Having satellite-based weather makes all the difference in the world, as watching the 
weather unfold in front of you is priceless. Be sure to get that unit turned on as soon 
as possible. I’ve learned the hard way, and turning on the satellite weather is now 
listed right after checking the oil pressure on the engine-start checklist. Getting the 
entire weather picture before you taxi helps when you’re already running late. 

If you have a spherics device, such as a Stormscope, be sure it’s operational 
before you taxi. Unless the strikes are displayed over a map, it’ll be hard to gauge 
exactly where the cells are located relative to your route. Clear the image every 
few minutes and see how quickly the image “snaps back.” The quicker the image 
rebuilds, the more serious the convection. Clearing the display frequently will also 
help to identify potential false strikes, such as taxiing over a buried cable.   

Now that I own a BlackBerry, I tune into 
my favorite Internet sites to check the forecast 
and current weather while I wait. For a good 
NEXRAD image, I use the NWS mobile weather 
at http://mobile.weather.gov or http://cell.
weather.gov. Another useful site is PDA Ani-
mated Weather, or PAW, at http://www.ssec.
wisc.edu/data/paw. For Florida and Gulf-Coast 
pilots, the National Hurricane Center has an 
improved site at http://www.nhc.noaa.gov/
mobile/index.html. 

And, yes, I could also hit my speed dial 
and talk to the folks on the other end of  
1-800-WXBRIEF. —S.D.

Right: Think about how weather bear-
ing down on the airport impacts your 
departure clearance. This is extra easy 
if you can see your route superimposed 
on satellite weather. If you don’t like the 
looks of it, negotiate a different plan 
with Tower or Departure before you 
take off. 
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report with other data. 
Just because you aren’t seeing 

any precipitation yet, doesn’t mean 
that thunderstorms aren’t in the 
making. And a lot can happen to 
the convective picture after 45 min-
utes of delay.  Don’t just rely on the 
NEXRAD image. If possible, take a 
peek at the satellite image loop, es-
pecially if you are departing in the 
early afternoon. If you see a build-
ing cumulus field pop up along your 
route, that may signal the beginning 
of convective activity even before the 
first drop of rain falls. 

If you have the time and web 
access, you should also take a look 

at the Storm Prediction Center’s me-
soscale discussion. This will often 
provide important clues of a serious 
convective event even before the 
first thunderstorm develops. Center 
Weather Advisories (CWAs) can also 
be issued at any time for areas of 
problematic weather even though no 
convective SIGMETs may have yet 
been issued.  

Even though most forecasts can 
be amended at any time, it’s impor-
tant to know when the official fore-
casts get issued. For example, new 
convective SIGMETs will typically 
hit the wire at 55 minutes past each 
hour. Terminal forecasts get issued 

every six hours (0000, 0600, 1200 and 
1800 UTC) and hit the wire about 
20 to 40 minutes prior to this time. 
AIRMETs (and G-AIRMETs) get is-
sued every six hours beginning at 
0245 UTC.  When you cross one of 
these thresholds, the new informa-
tion might be worth seeing, either by 
running back to the FBO to check or 
by making a stop along the way to 
see how things are developing.

 
Figure the Repercussions
Delays may turn a visual approach 
into an instrument approach at min-
imums or force you to rethink your 

WatchIng Weather doesn’t stop When you start to taXI
On February 16, 2008, a Cessna (Columbia) 400 crashed to the 
right of Runway 10R at Portland, Ore. (KPDX) while attempt-
ing an ILS approach for the second time. One minute after 
the pilot was handed off to Portland Approach Control, the 
1553Z surface observation for Portland reported RVR variable 
between 600 and 700 feet and a ceiling of 100 broken:

METAR KPDX 161553Z 24003KT 1/8SM R10R/0600V0700FT 
FG BKN001 OVC009 01/01 A3035 RMK AO2 TWR VIS 2 SLP278 
T00110011

We don’t know for sure, but I suspect the pilot had no 
“Plan B,” and might have been caught by surprise. 

After all, the pilot departed Klamath Falls, Ore., early in the 
morning (1430Z), thinking the weather was going to be VFR 
when he arrived based on the TAF.  At 1351Z, the pilot received 
a DUATS briefing, which would have included this TAF:

KPDX 161251Z 161312 00000KT P6SM BKN040
TEMPO 1316 5SM BR BKN020
FM1700 33007KT P6SM SCT030
FM0300 03004KT P6SM SKC
FM1000 09009KT P6SM SKC

The pilot wasn’t required to file an alternate, even with the 
predicted weather between 1300Z and 1600Z. Moreover, the 
forecast beyond 1700Z showed improving conditions with a 
meager scattered layer at 3000 feet with good visibility. 

The missing clue was that the TAF at 1251Z was an amend-
ment. Here’s what it originally said. Note the difference is a 
temporary condition at the scheduled arrival time:

KPDX 161120Z 161212 00000KT 5SM BR BKN040
FM1300 00000KT P6SM OVC025
FM1700 33007KT P6SM SCT030
FM0300 03004KT P6SM SKC
FM1000 09009KT P6SM SKC
At 1437Z, seven minutes after the pilot departed Klamath 

Falls, the forecaster issued another amendment to the Port-
land TAF—this time taking the airport from VFR to LIFR from 
1500Z through 1700Z:

KPDX 161437Z 161512 24004KT 2SM BR SCT001 SCT040
TEMPO 1517 1SM BR BKN001
FM1700 29004KT 3SM BR SCT004
FM1800 33007KT P6SM SCT030
FM0300 03004KT P6SM SKC
FM1000 09009KT P6SM SKC

The prevailing condition beginning at 1500Z was scat-
tered clouds at 100 feet and scattered clouds at 4000 feet 
along with two miles visibility, but the forecaster felt the 
need to include a TEMPO group bringing down the ceiling 
to 100 broken with one-mile visibility. 

There’s no way to know whether the pilot was moni-
toring the weather while en route. If so, this last forecast 
should have gotten his attention to consider a return to 
Klamath Falls, or maybe a diversion to Kelso, Wa., just 
34 miles down the river. Kelso was reporting VFR with a 
broken to overcast sky between 2500 and 2900 feet and 
visibility between four and eight miles. Instead, this flight 
ended up as another look-and-see crash. —S.D.

(continued on page 22)
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altitudes inbound for the LDA X 
Runway 8 approach. You should be 
above the inbound minimums at all 
times. 

No Course for your HSI 
A dangerous error on a backcourse 
departure like this lurks for the pilot 
of the HSI-equipped cockpit that is 
not flying this departure using GPS. 
You can stay safe if you remember 
the rule to always put the inbound 
course under the pointer for the 
HSI. 

The catch here is that the in-
bound course doesn’t appear any-

where on this plate. 
The reciprocal of 248 is 068, and 

that is what you should put under 
the head of the HSI needle. If you 
succumb to the temptation offered 
by that big 248, you’ll get reverse 
sensing on the HSI. That’s not some-
thing you want as a surprise in this 
kind of terrain. If you’re flying this 
with a conventional CDI, you’d bet-
ter be up on your backcourse skills. 
Given how cheap a portable GPS is 
these days, we’re not sure we’d fly 
the departure without one.

If you have an IFR GPS with 
the departure procedure in the da-

Weather aNd IFr delayS
continued from page 8
alternates. A wind shift could turn a 
planned straight-in approach into a 
challenging circling maneuver with 
higher minimums. 

A delay that pushes an arrival 
into darkness really means taking 
the IFR effort up a notch when you 
are dealing with a complex weather 
environment. Even with a satellite 
weather receiver, staying clear of 
turbulent and potentially icy cu-
muliform clouds is a stretch when 
you can’t see them (except when 
they’re lit up by all that lightning). 
It also may be turning a perfectly le-
gal flight into an illegal one if you’re 
not night current and are carrying 
passengers.

tabase to guide you outbound, life is 
good. You’ll get guidance point-to-
point and the CDI looks right side 
up. Just be sure you know how to 
suspend the sequencing when you 
get to CUSHI in case you haven’t yet 
cleared 10,000 feet. There’s a charted 
hold to give you a spot to climb. 

This is called a “shuttle climb.” 
As an aside, the shuttle climb can 
be handy if you’re trying to get on 
top of some potential ice even if the 
departure doesn’t require more alti-
tude. Just tell ATC you want to climb 
in a hold over thus-and-such VOR 
or intersection to whatever altitude 
should be on top. Make sure that 
climb point is directly over low ter-
rain and, ideally, an approach so you 
have an out if you do run into trouble 
and need to get back down fast.

Now there’s nothing saying 
that you have to fly this procedure 
as charted, even if it’s assigned in 
your clearance. You can refuse it 
and fly your own procedure to stay 
clear of the rocks and get on course. 
We’re not sure what circumstances 
would motivate such a call, but you 
are PIC. 

The point is to have a plan be-
fore you launch and then make sure 
you’re staying well clear of the stones 
as you climb.
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SubSCRIpTIoN 
SeRvICe

Two wayS To CoNTaCT IFR

1. Call (800) 786-3454 

2.  Mail this coupon (or a  
photocopy) to:

 IFR
 PO Box 420235
 Palm Coast, FL 32142-0235

CHaNge youR aDDReSS
Attach your present mailing label 
to this form and enter your new 
address here:

Name  

Company 

Street  

City 

State & Zip 

E-mail 

oRDeR oR exTeND youR 
CuRReNT SubSCRIpTIoN

Enter your name and address 
above and check the subscription 
term you prefer:

 One Year: $59
 Two Years: $99

These rates are good in the U.S. 
only. For all other countries  
1 year, $69; 2 years, $138.

gIve a gIFT SubSCRIpTIoN
Enter your name and address 
above and your giftee’s name and 
address below. The subscription 
rates stated above apply to gifts.

Name  

Company 

Street  

City 

State & Zip 

E-mail 

Quiz Answers  (questions on page 20)

1.	 Five	miles

2.	 Five	miles

3.	 Four	miles

4.	 three	miles

5.	 Four	miles

6.	 eight	miles

7.	 Four	miles

If your flight requires you to end 
up with a full bladder, but little fuel 
in your tanks, remember that climb-
ing or vectoring around the weather 
will eat into those fuel reserves. Or, 
as would have happened on that Bal-
timore-to-Chicago flight, an increas-
ing headwind could make a single 
hop impossible. Slowing down for 
better efficiency isn’t always an op-
tion, either, when worsening weather 
at your destination is a door closing 
in front of you.

During warm season, try to be at 
your destination before 2 p.m. local.  
If you are delayed beyond this, deep, 
moist convection that meets convec-
tive SIGMET criteria will tend to be 
much more active in the afternoon, 
destroying your chances for a direct 
routing. Couple this with flying into 
busy airspace and you’ll be dividing 
most of your time between looking 
at your fuel gauges and your satellite 
weather display.  

IFR and weather delays are 
sometimes cumulative. A delay get-
ting to your fuel stop can trigger an 
even greater delay getting out. One 
trick that I’ve used when landing at 

an uncontrolled field is to ask the 
controller for my clearance to my 
next destination before I land. This 
makes for a quicker turn-around and 
allows me to check the weather at my 
fuel stop against my cleared route. 
After refueling, I only need to call 
and get my IFR release.     

you’re in the pilot Seat
It seems that “Clearance on request” 
and “hold for release” rear their heads 
more often when the weather is go-
ing to be challenging. Remember that 
it’s absolutely acceptable and within 
your power as pilot-in-command to 
call a timeout even if you are hold-
ing short, number one for departure. 
If you’ve bitten off your last finger-
nail fretting about the weather while 
waiting for your IFR release, tell ATC 
you’re taxing back to re-check the 
weather and ask them to hold onto 
your clearance or void it.    

Scott Dennstaedt is an active CFI and 
offers weather workshops for pilots at 
www.avwxworkshops.com.


